

Since January 2020 Elsevier has created a COVID-19 resource centre with free information in English and Mandarin on the novel coronavirus COVID-19. The COVID-19 resource centre is hosted on Elsevier Connect, the company's public news and information website.

Elsevier hereby grants permission to make all its COVID-19-related research that is available on the COVID-19 resource centre - including this research content - immediately available in PubMed Central and other publicly funded repositories, such as the WHO COVID database with rights for unrestricted research re-use and analyses in any form or by any means with acknowledgement of the original source. These permissions are granted for free by Elsevier for as long as the COVID-19 resource centre remains active. Contents lists available at ScienceDirect

Materials Science for Energy Technologies

journal homepage: www.keaipublishing.com/en/journals/materials-science-for-energy-technologies

Colorimetric biosensors for point-of-care virus detections

Victoria Xin Ting Zhao^a, Ten It Wong^b, Xin Ting Zheng^b, Yen Nee Tan^{b,c}, Xiaodong Zhou^{b,*}

^a College of Engineering, Nanyang Technological University, 70 Nanyang Drive, Singapore 637457, Singapore

^b Institute of Materials Research and Engineering, A*STAR (Agency for Science, Technology and Research), 2 Fusionopolis Way, #08-03, Innovis, Singapore 138634, Singapore ^c Faculty of Science, Agriculture & Engineering, Newcastle University, Newcastle Upon Tyne NE1 7RU, United Kingdom

ARTICLE INFO

Article history: Received 23 June 2019 Revised 13 October 2019 Accepted 14 October 2019 Available online 23 October 2019

Keywords: Colorimetric detection Virus Loop-mediated isothermal amplification (LAMP) Bioassay Nanoparticle-based biosensors

ABSTRACT

Colorimetric biosensors can be used to detect a particular analyte through color changes easily by naked eyes or simple portable optical detectors for quantitative measurement. Thus, it is highly attractive for point-of-care detections of harmful viruses to prevent potential pandemic outbreak, as antiviral medication must be administered in a timely fashion. This review paper summaries existing and emerging techniques that can be employed to detect viruses through colorimetric assay design with detailed discussion of their sensing principles, performances as well as pros and cons, with an aim to provide guideline on the selection of suitable colorimetric biosensors for detecting different species of viruses. Among the colorimetric methods for virus detections, loop-mediated isothermal amplification (LAMP) method is more favourable for its faster detection, high efficiency, cheaper cost, and more reliable with high reproducible assay results. Nanoparticle-based colorimetric biosensors, on the other hand, are most suitable PCR systems for highly sensitive on-site detection of viruses, which is very critical for early diagnosis of virus infections and to prevent outbreak in a swift and controlled manner.

Contents

1.	Introd	duction		238
2.	Loop-	Mediated	l isothermal amplification (LAMP)	238
	2.1.	Details	of LAMP	238
	2.2.	Method	s for measuring LAMP by color change	239
		2.2.1.	SYBR Green I and Picogreen	239
		2.2.2.	Acridine orange	239
		2.2.3.	Hydroxynaphthol blue (HNB)	239
		2.2.4.	Propidium iodide	239
		2.2.5.	Change in turbidity	240
		2.2.6.	Agarose gel electrophoresis (AGE) with dyes	240
		2.2.7.	Calcein	240
		2.2.8.	Other methods	240
	2.3.	Limitati	ons of LAMP	240
	2.4.	Applicat	tions of LAMP	240
	2.5.	Benchm	ark of LAMPs to polymerase chain reaction (PCR)	240
		2.5.1.	Conventional PCR	240
		2.5.2.	Reverse Transcription-PCR (RT-PCR)	241

* Corresponding author.

E-mail address: donna-zhou@imre.a-star.edu.sg (X. Zhou). Peer review under responsibility of KeAi Communications Co., Ltd.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.mset.2019.10.002

2589-2991/© 2020 The Authors. Publishing services by Elsevier B.V. on behalf of KeAi Communications Co. Ltd. This is an open access article under the CC BY-NC-ND license (http://creativecommons.org/licenses/by-nc-nd/4.0/).





3.	Nanoparticles for virus detections.			
	3.1. Unmodified gold nanoparticles (AuNPs)	. 242		
	3.2. Functionalized gold nanoparticles	. 242		
	3.2.1. Functionalized with antibody	242		
	3.2.2. Functionalized with peptide	242		
	3.3. AuNP combined with LAMP	. 242		
	3.4. AuNP combined with ELISA	. 242		
	3.5. Lab-on-chip based on AuNP	. 243		
	3.6. Gold nanorods (Au NR)	. 243		
	3.7. Silver nanoparticles (AgNPs)	. 243		
	3.8. Quantum dots (QD)	. 243		
	3.9. Paramagnetic particles	. 244		
4.	Other colorimetric methods	244		
	4.1. Polymerized polydiacetylene	. 244		
	4.2. Gene expression reactions as switch on fluorescent protein expression	. 244		
	4.3. Metal ion solution combined with rolling circle amplification (RCA) reaction	. 245		
	4.4. Silicon nitride thin film	. 245		
5.	Conclusions	245		
	Declaration of Competing Interest	245		
	References	245		

1. Introduction

An infectious virus particle is made up of nucleic acid and an outer shell of proteins. Most viruses have either DNA or RNA genetic material to encode for proteins. Although a virus does not reproduce on its own, after it infects a host cell, a virus is able to direct the cell machinery to produce more viruses [1]. Viruses can be inherited through parental transmission, or spread in many ways quickly through air, water, food, saliva, blood, animal bite, or contact, etc. Over the years, mankind has been battling many different types of viruses, which is the cause of most infectious diseases for human, animals and plants, and resulting loss of finance, health, and lives. A very recent example is the outbreak of African swine fever virus (ASFV) in China, within 4 months more than 100 cases emerged, with more than 600,000 pigs culled in 22 provinces from August 2018 to December 2018 (https://www. abc.net.au/news/2018-12-18/african-swine-fever-spreads-acrosschina-pork-prices-to-rise/10626688). Existing testing techniques employed for detection of viruses have extremely long turnaround time ranging from 2 to 14 days, which is unable to combat for virus that spreads rapidly. The costs of existing tests are also expensive [2].

It is important to have capability to detect presence of viruses in an effective manner. Hence, the detection of viruses through colorimetric test is incredibly useful [3–6], as the human eye easily identifies a change in color to determine whether a specific virus is present, so as to prevent its spread. Meanwhile, color change is also easy to be detected using a simple camera or intensity based optical detector, with relatively simple algorithms to quantify test results in an inexpensive and instant way.

In the future, as viruses mutate into stronger forms, it is necessary for humans to be more prepared by developing sophisticated and easy-to-use detection systems to identify viruses and to keep viruses at bay. As shown in Fig. 1, this paper reviews in detail about existing colorimetric bioassays for virus detections, to compare their pros and cons for various methods on virus detections, such as loop-mediated isothermal amplification (LAMP), nanoparticles, polymerized polydiacetylene, gene expression reaction, etc., with an intention to shed a light on selection of a suitable colorimetric detection method for different types of viruses.

2. Loop-Mediated isothermal amplification (LAMP)

Loop-mediated isothermal amplification (LAMP) was developed for DNA detection by Notomi in 2000 [7]. LAMP is a simple, yet fast, selective and efficient virus detection method that amplifies DNAs using DNA polymerase, being carried out in isothermal conditions with no complex lab equipment needed [7–10]. The LAMP results are also highly repeatable and accurate [8]. LAMP is highly selective as the target DNA sequence can be recognized by six distinct sequences, then followed by another four [7]. Its high efficiency is due to the use of a single-step test tube at around 60–65 °C for approximately thirty minutes [11–14]. The single step LAMP is obtained by combining reverse transcripts of RNAs with LAMP [15]. The reaction time for LAMP is very fast at just ten minutes [11], which enables the total time required for the entire LAMP process to be from fifty [12] to sixty minutes [13].

2.1. Details of LAMP

Originally designed by Notomi (2000), four sets of primers are used to recognize six distinct sequences on the target DNA of the virus [7,16]. The four primers are two forward inner primers and two backward inner primers for first and second stages of the process respectively [12]. These primers are designed to be specific to the virus detected [15–17], such as a particular protein gene on the virus coat [18]. However, one can use five or six primers as well [14]. In the event when five primers are used, the primers consist of two inner primers, two outer ones and one loop primer [15]. Additionally, six primers are frequently used for the virus detection to be even more selective and efficient [12,14,19]. The six primers will be two inner primers, two outer primers and two loop primers [19–21]. LAMP primers can be designed by software such as Primer Explore V4 [22].

During the LAMP process, the inner primer first initiates the detection of the target DNA [7], where one particular gene of the virus is targeted by the LAMP [15]. Next, an outer primer discharges a single strand DNA (ssDNA), which is used as a template for DNA synthesis [7]. Afterwards, the second inner and outer primers prime that particular ssDNA [7]. A stem-loop DNA structure is then produced, hence yielding the original stem-loop DNA and a new stem-loop DNA, thus forming a DNA stem twice as long as



Fig. 1. Overview of existing technologies for colorimetric virus detection.

the original [7]. This is when the primers amplify the DNA [13]. This cycle continues until 10⁹ stem-loop DNA have been formed, usually taking less than one hour [7]. The amplified sequence is made up of several inverted repeats and multiple loops formed by annealing between alternately inverted repeats of the original DNA strand [7]. DNAs can be amplified up to 10³⁹ times [10].

2.2. Methods for measuring LAMP by color change

For naked eye to observe change of colors [13], one can use SYBR Green I, hydroxynaphthol blue (HNB) or propidium iodide. It also can be detected by color change caused by gold nanoparticles (AuNP) probes, which will be introduced in the Section 3.

SYBR Green I solution turns from orange to green [19]; HNB solution is blue for positive reactions and purple for negative reactions [14]; and propidium iodide turns pink in positive reactions or orange in negative reactions [14,23].

2.2.1. SYBR Green I and Picogreen

SYBR Green I is a DNA-intercalating [10] fluorescent dye that changes color [24] after being stained by nucleic acids [25], hence it is able to visualize the existence of viruses after LAMP occurs [11]. SYBR Green I quenches in free-state having an intrinsic intramolecular origin. The greater than 1,000-fold observed SYBR Green I fluorescence signal enhancement is caused by dampening of its intra-molecular motions when a forming complex with DNA, especially double strand DNA (dsDNA) [26]. SYBR Green I dye is tested to have the same results as electrophoresis to give good quality color change [27]. Picogreen is a tertiary amine and also has a 1000 times enhancement of fluorescence upon binding to DNA [28]. Commercial Molecular Probe Picogreen is similar to SYBR Green I and also binds to dsDNA [29–32].

2.2.2. Acridine orange

Acridine orange is a dye that improves the effect of the LAMP's visually detection of viruses, and it is most effective in infectious spleen and kidney necrosis viruses (ISKNV) in fishes [14]. A key advantage of acirdine orange is that it is cheaper than other dyes such as SYBR Green I and calcein dye. It also does not require any special lighting or expensive equipment. When acridine orange is used, it turns yellow to indicate presence of virus; otherwise, it remains orange in absence of the virus that is to be detected [14].

2.2.3. Hydroxynaphthol blue (HNB)

The HNB dye is a metal ion binding indicator dye, which changes color from violet to sky blue when the reaction is positive [10]. The HNB dye can be easily employed by incorporating it into the monitor assay, and the dyes were added in the reaction mixture prior to LAMP reaction [10,33,34].

2.2.4. Propidium iodide

Propidium iodide a type of fluorescent dye that binds to DNA. When the propidium iodide was added to LAMP reaction products, without UV illumination, the negative reaction tube was deep redorange while the positive tube showed light (almost clear) pink. This can be used to distinguish the presence of viruses in LAMP reactions. When UV illumination was shed on the tubes, only the positive one showed bright transillumination [23].

2.2.5. Change in turbidity

The presence of virus is shown by an increase in turbidity due to pyrophosphate ion attained from LAMP that causes white magnesium pyrophosphate precipitate to form in the assay [10,21,35–38]. The higher turbidity is caused by a larger amount of amplified products that leads to a larger amount of white magnesium pyrophosphate precipitate, hence forming a more cloudy solution with higher turbidity [12].

2.2.6. Agarose gel electrophoresis (AGE) with dyes

Agarose gel electrophoresis (AGE) is a color changing technique that can be used for detection of DNA or RNA, where 2% AGE is commonly used [9,10,12,36,39,40]. In order for AGE to occur, it requires UV light for transillumination and strained with ethidium bromide, but ethidium bromide is carcinogenic [9], and this result cannot be directly seen by naked eye [41]. Hence, AGE needs to be subsequently stained by dyes such as SYBR Green I for the color-change to be observed [8,41].

2.2.7. Calcein

Calcein is a type of dye that is made up of a metal ion that binds to fluorophores. It is able to cause a change in color of the fluorophore, therefore indirectly causes a color-change that in the assay [42].

2.2.8. Other methods

Other methods that can produce color changes for eye inspection include colorimetric dot-blot hybridization [43], lateral flow [44–48], electrochemical DNA chip functionalized with oligo-DNA probes [49], cationic polymer-mediated precipitation of fluorochrome-labeled oligo-DNA probe [50], alternatively binding quenching probe competition assay [51], polyacrylamide gelbased microchamber [52], and fluorescent resonance energy transfer (FRET) [53].

2.3. Limitations of LAMP

The key limitation of LAMP is that it can be too sensitive, which leads to false positive results from carry-over or cross-contamination during the entire course of experiment [54].

When LAMP amplicons were analyzed after the LAMP reaction, the products might possibly be cross contaminated resulting from cis and trans priming among the oligonucleotide primers, and cause non-specific detection of LAMP amplicons [43,55–57]. Real-time LAMP detection by turbidity, alternatively binding quenching probe competition assay and FRET will minimize such non-specific binding [53]. There is also the need to design specific primers to target specific genes in the virus, which may require some time for each set of primers for a specific virus to be designed and synthesized.

2.4. Applications of LAMP

LAMP has a large array of applications in detecting different types of viruses. The types of viruses that currently have been detected using the LAMP include but are not limited to the following:

(1) For human: severe acute respiratory syndrome coronavirus (SARS-CoV) [58,59], dengue viruses [60,61], hepatitis A viruses [12], hepatitis B viruses [7,8], hepatitis C viruses [62], human severe fever of bunya viruses with thrombocytopenia syndrome (SFTS) [63–65], influenza A H1N1 viruses infecting human [34], Zika [48], Enterovirus 71 for human hand, foot, and mouth disease (HFMD) [66], human immunodeficiency virus 1 (HIV-1) [30], Zaire ebolaviruses [67], rotaviruses in fecal samples for acute viral gastroenteritis [68].

- (2) For arthropod: Chikungunya viruses [11] and arthropodborne West Nile viruses [69].
- (3) For fish and other marine animals: koi herpes viruses [19,70,71], lymphocytis disease viruses for fish [54], infectious hematopoietic necrosis viruses (IHNV) in rain-bow trout [72], viral hemorrphagic septicemia viruses [73], infectious spleen and kidney necrosis viruses (ISKNV) in fishes [14,74], cyprinid herpesvirus 2 (CyHV-2) [75,76], cyprinid herpesvirus 3 [77,78], Edwardsiella tarda in fish [79], Francisella piscicida in Atlantic cod [80], iridovirus in fish [36,81,82], white spot syndrome virus in shrimp [44,83-85], shrimp yellow head virus (YHV) [86,87], Taura syndrome virus (TSV) in shrimp [88], shrimp infectious myonecrosis virus (IMNV) [89,90], infectious hypodermal and hematopoietic necrosis virus (IHHNV) in shrimp [91,92], monodon nucleopolyhedrovirus Penaeus (PemoNPV) for shrimp [93], macrobrachium rosenbergii nodavirus (MrNV) and extra small virus (XSV) in prawn [94], acute viral necrobiotic virus in scallop [95], softshelled turtle iridovirus [96], abalone herpesviruses [39], mud crab dicistrovirus-1 [27], and ostreid herpesvirus 1 (OsHV-1) DNA [97].
- (4) For birds and chicken: subgroup A and subgroup J of avian leukosis viruses [35,98], avian H5N1 viruses [99], infectious bursal disease viruses (IBDV) [15,100], chicken infectious anemia virus (CIAV), reticuloendotheliosis virus (REV) and Marek's disease virus (MDV) [100].
- (5) For other living stock: batai virus in cattle [101], bovine parvovirus [102], capripoxvirus [10], porcine boca-like viruses [24], porcine reproductive and respiratory syndrome virus (PRRSV) [103,104], porcine hokoviruses [9], foot-and-mouth disease (FMD) virus for living stocks [29], camelpox viruses [13], duck circoviruses [105], duck hepatitis A viruses [41], and sacbrood viruses [25].
- (6) For plants: potato leafroll viruses [18,106,107], tomato leaf curl New Delhi virus-[potato] [108], grapevine leafroll viruses [22], curly top virus in plants [109], and maize chlorotic mottle virus (MCMV) [110].

2.5. Benchmark of LAMPs to polymerase chain reaction (PCR)

Although PCR can be too time consuming, labour intensive, highly specific and sensitive [83] compared to LAMP for virus detection [19,111], PCR is still a common and recommended detection method for viruses [111,112], as it is a tried-and-tested detection method for viruses compared to LAMP that is relatively new. There two main types of PCR, namely conventional PCR and reverse transcript-PCR (RT-PCR). Additionally, there is also the option for real-time quantitative PCR (qPCR) and digital PCR for quantification of DNA copies, but these two types of PCR are quite expensive.

2.5.1. Conventional PCR

Conventional PCR is the original PCR method that produces copies of DNA using thermal cycling, where the assay is heated at different temperatures and at selected timings [111]. The reason for the use of thermal cycling is because heat is required to promote more effective DNA synthesis for PCR to have higher sensitivity when DNA concentration is low [19]. The PCR process is made up of two steps that are carried out in two different test tubes, where one test tube is used for amplification of the DNA and the second test tube is used for detection of the virus DNA [113].



Fig. 2. Comparison of LAMP and PCR processes. Further, for real-time quantitative PCR, DNA probes with one-end of quencher and one-end of fluorescent dye are added. For RNA detection in PCR, complementary DNA of the RNA shall be synthesized. For one-step RNA-PCR reaction, enzyme will be further added in PCR reaction tube.



Fig. 3. Principle of gold nanoparticles to change color for detection of dsDNA with the existence of salt.

2.5.2. Reverse Transcription-PCR (RT-PCR)

RT-PCR is slightly different from conventional PCR. During RT-PCR, heat and reverse transcriptase release the viral DNA during reverse transcription. This results in a much faster amplification speed and higher sensitivity to a small amount of DNA, compared to the conventional PCR method [111]. As a result, it can be carried out on very small sample concentrations [113]. Additionally, the RT-PCR method is more straightforward for its users compared to conventional PCR, as RT-PCR is performed in a single step [111], that a single test tube is used for the entire RT-PCR process [11,111]. The PCR product is detected during the exponential period of the reaction, such that amplification and detection is able to take place in a single step, so that there is no need for two separate test tubes for amplification and detection respectively [113].

2.5.2.1. Limitations of PCR. The PCR method has its limitations. Firstly, PCR requires higher costs due to the use of expensive consumables and expensive lab equipment [54]. The expensive equipment required includes the thermal cycler, the electrophoresis tank and the UV illuminator [21]. The PCR method of detection is also complex and time consuming, requiring expensive reagents

[114]. A key reason for complexity of PCR is due to the thermal cycles required for PCR to take place [54].

2.5.2.2. PCR versus LAMP. PCR and LAMP methods are of similar nature, as it involves the amplification of virus DNA, which subsequently leads to a color-change in the monitoring assay. Fig. 2 compares the process of LAMP process [7,35,36] and PCR process [41,111].

First and foremost, LAMP does not require use of such expensive consumables and expensive lab equipment that PCR requires [8], hence LAMP is more cost effective to carry out. Secondly, LAMP is applicable to RNA upon use of reverse transcription-coupled LAMP (RT-LAMP), demonstrated with detection of prostatespecific antigen mRNA in one PSA-expressing cell mixed with 1 million PSA-negative cells [7], detection of foot-and-mouth disease (FMD) virus RNA for pigs at a detection limit of 10 copies [29]. Furthermore, LAMP is more time efficient and generates faster results [19]. This is because the duration of the LAMP experiment is less than one hour, while the PCR method takes at least three hours for the results to be generated [10,11]. Lastly, the LAMP is just as sensitive, compared to quantitative real-time qPCR [9,10,54], but it is 10 [9,11,27] to 100 times more sensitive than conventional PCR [27,39,41], depending on the applications of the LAMP on different viruses. LAMP can also be used for real-time DNA quantitative analysis by measuring time-to-positive of fluorescent signals, and it shows a linear detection for HBV up to 8 orders of magnitude at a lower detection limit of 210 copies/mL [8].

3. Nanoparticles for virus detections

Recent studies have proven that nanoparticles can be used as colorimetric probes to develop versatile biosensors (also known as nanobiosensors) for virus detection [115–121]. This is largely designed based on the unique optical properties of the particular nanoparticles that can cause obvious color changes for naked eye detection or quantitative measurement by simple optical detector. As presented in Fig. 3, the major principle for plasmonic nanoparticles to change colors is based on plasmonic effect. When the gold nanoparticles (AuNPs) are protected with surround dsDNA or virus,

the nanoparticles will be dispersed in the solutions even with salt added and present as red solution due to the plasmonic absorption of the dispersed AuNPs. However, when the coating of dsDNA or virus around the AuNPs is missing, salt will cause the AuNP to aggregate and shift the absorption peak to change the solution color from red to purple.

3.1. Unmodified gold nanoparticles (AuNPs)

Unmodified AuNPs have been reported to detect RNA of hepatitis C viruses (HCV) [122], cyprinid herpesvirus-3 (CyHV-3) virus [123], bovine viral diarrhea virus (BVDV) [124,125], cucumber green mottle mosaic virus (CGMMV) [126], maize chlorotic mottle virus (MCMV) [127], and spring viraemia of carp virus (SVCV) [128]. This is because the presence of the virus RNA causes coagulation of AuNPs. Due to surface plasmon resonance effect, when the AuNPs aggregate, the solution turns from red to blue as the absorption and scattering peaks shift. In the absence of virus RNA, the single strand DNA (ssDNA) primers added into the bioassay uncoil and expose their nitrogenous bases to form attractive electrostatic forces between the bases and AuNPs [122,123]. Subsequently, the ssDNA primers attach to the AuNPs, where these primers coat the AuNPs to stabilize them, causing dispersed AuNPs remain red [122]. On the other hand, in the presence of virus RNAs, the ssDNA primer attaches to the RNA to form double strands [122]. Since there are no primers to stabilize the AuNPs, the AuNPs aggregate and the bioassay solution turns from red to blue, as the absorption and scattering peaks shift to longer wavelengths [122,123,129].

Hepatitis C virus antibody (anti-HCV) is also detected by unmodified AuNP aggregation induced by acetylcholinesterasecatalyzed hydrolysis reaction. The color of AuNP can be observed by naked eye at a detection limit of 10^{-13} g/mL anti-HCV [130]. Furthermore, unmodified AuNP was demonstrated for dengue virus detection based on peptide nucleic acid (PNA)/DNA hybridization [131]. Unmodified AuNPs undergo immediate aggregation and show purple color in the presence of neutral charge PNA due to the coating of PNA on AuNPs surface. However, complementary DNA targets will hybrid with the PNA probe and form negatively changed complexes which repulse and disperse the AuNPs to form a red color solution. The detection limit for target DNA was 0.12 µM at PNA:DNA ratio of 1:0.01 [131].

3.2. Functionalized gold nanoparticles

AuNPs are also functionalized in order to leverage color change caused by the surface plasmon resonance effect phenomenon, and then applying it to various types of viruses. Functionalized AuNPs as probes for virus detection usually lead to better virus specificity than the unmodified AuNPs.

3.2.1. Functionalized with antibody

Antibodies can be used to functionalize AuNPs for the AuNPs to be responsive to specific viruses. For instance, influenza A viruses (IAV) can be detected by aggregation of AuNPs around the IAV [132]. There is then plasmon coupling between neighbouring AuNPs to shift the peak of the adsorption spectrum to a longer wavelength, thus causing the solution to change color from red to purple. This is able to occur in the first place as antibodies (Ab) can be attached to AuNPs and the Ab has an affinity for antigens on the IAV [132].

3.2.2. Functionalized with peptide

Peptides can be functionalized onto the surface of AuNP for detecting viruses. These AuNPs are bound to cysteinylated virus-specific peptides (peptide-Cys) using the strong sulfur gold bond-ing [114]. In order for AuNP-peptides to detect the presence of

virus, the AuNPs should surround and aggregate around the virus. The peptides used are specially designed and employed as an alternative to antibodies and they offer better affinity to the targeted virus and thus ensuring higher sensitivity [114]. In the presence of the virus, the bioassay changes color from bright red to purple, as AuNP-peptide-virus complex causes aggregation of AuNP around virus, hence the absorption and scattering peaks shift to longer wavelengths [114].

3.2.2.1. Functionalized with polyethylene glycol (PEG) and sialic acid. The AuNPs are also functionalized by coating with a layer of thiolated PEG and α 2,6-thio-linked sialic acid to form glyconanoparticles, which are able to detect the difference between human and avian influenza viruses based on surface plasmonic resonance effect of the AuNPs [133]. For instance, in the presence of influenza virus to cause a shift in peak intensity from 525 nm to 536 nm, hence experiencing a small change in color [133]. The AuNPs are also able to detect viruses with only sialic acid (SA) functionalization without PEG layer. The SA layer on AuNP surface prevents AuNP aggregation in solution. In the presence of influenza B viral particles, single AuNPs can attach to hemagglutinin on viral particle surface, shortening the distance among the AuNPs and leading to a change in absorption spectra [134].

3.3. AuNP combined with LAMP

Besides on its own, AuNP can be used in conjunction with LAMP to detect viruses. In this colorimetric change virus detection method, LAMP is first used to amplify the existing DNA of the virus, such that there will be sufficient DNAs, which is followed by a possible color-change of AuNPs in salt solution [83,135]. It is reported that in the presence of white spot syndrome viruses (WSSV), the AuNPs will not aggregate in salt solution [83], because the WSSV LAMP amplified products will interact with the single strand DNA (ssDNA) probes surrounding the AuNPs and stabilize the AuNPs to prevent aggregation from occurring, causing the solution to remain red. On the other hand, in the absence of the virus, the AuNPs aggregate due to the screening effect of the salt solution, where salt is added to induce the aggregation reactions. The higher the concentration of salt added, the more intense the color change that will be observed [83,135]. Other viruses that can be detected using this method include Taura syndrome virus (TSV) [135] and high-risk human papillomarvirus (HR-HPV) [1], and caprine arthritis encephalitis virus (CAEV) [136].

Colorimetric reverse transcription (RT)-LAMP-AuNP assay is also reported for detecting shrimp yellow head virus (YHV) and shrimp infectious myonecrosis virus (IMNV) through RNA sensing [86,89]. In the presence of RT-LAMP target DNAs, the ssDNA labeled AuNP probes will still remain dispersed showing a pink color solution despite the addition of salt, while the absence of the RNA target, ssDNA-AuNPs will start to aggregate and turn into purplish solution. The assay takes about 1 h to detect YHV RNA at 1 pg of RNA detection limit [86], and 50 min to detect IMNV RNA at 10 pg detection limit [89], determined by UV–Vis spectrum of AuNP solution.

3.4. AuNP combined with ELISA

Enzyme-linked Immunoassay (ELISA) is able to detect viruses through antigen and antibody. The ELISA setup is by application of viruses to the plates, such that their antigens absorb onto the surface of the plate. This is followed by application of antibodies that have an affinity to the antigens of the virus, then enzymes are added to produce a signal, which is often in the form of a color change [137]. Compared with ELISA, nanoparticle based colorimetric assay has less steps and is much faster in detections, and tends to be more sensitive because it is more flexible to amplify the signals.

Besides ELISA, enzymes can also be combined with metallic nanoparticles and silver solution to detect viruses through observing a color change [138]. One such example is the detection of the avian influenza virus (AIV) that carried out using an enzyme-induced metallization based on the amplification of enzymatic reaction using the optical properties of metallic NP, such as AuNPs, where enzyme-induced silver deposition occurs on the surface of the AuNPs to cause color change in the presence of AIV [139].

3.5. Lab-on-chip based on AuNP

The detection of the H1N1 virus can be conducted on a lab-onchip and through a colorimetric immunochromatographic strip (ICS) detection and reverse transcription PCR to amplify the genes necessary for the color change to be observable by naked eye [140]. The color change involves the use of AuNPs, and streptavidin (SA)-biotin interaction, where the red color of the AuNPs determines the presence of H1N1. The color-change is due to the surface plasmon resonance effect of AuNPs.

In the presence of H1N1 virus, amplified virus DNA and biotin moieties are attached onto the AuNPs through the affinity of antibody and antigen. The bioassay then runs through the test strip and SA-biotin interaction occurs, biotin on the AuNP bonds with SA and causes the strip where SA locates to become red. When H1N1 virus is absent, the area of the strip where SA locates remains colorless. The lab-on-a-chip system developed is highly sensitive with portable microdevice to control heating and cooling of the chip with PCR amplification. Thermal cycling occurs in the microdevice, where a heater increases temperature and a fan to cool the temperature. The portable system enables on-site colorimetric pathogen identification within 2.5 h at a sensitivity of 14.1 pg RNA templates [140].

Similar lateral flow device is developed for detection of Tamifluresistant virus, which is based on the fact that oseltamivir hexylthiol (OHT) has higher binding affinity for Tamiflu-resistant virus than Tamiflususceptible virus [141]. AuNPs modified with OHT are used as nanoprobes for Tamiflu-resistant virus detection. In the presence of Tamiflu-resistant virus, the OHT-AuNPs will change their color from red to purple because of AuNP aggregation caused by strong interactions between OHT and neuraminidase (NA) on the surface of the Tamiflu-resistant virus. The color change allows determination of the Tamiflu-resistant virus with the naked eye at a limit of 10⁴ PFU/mL, thus supporting the selection of appropriate treatments using point-of-care diagnostics [141].

3.6. Gold nanorods (Au NR)

Au NRs can be used to identify lysine amino acid of specific viruses. This detection occurs when a chain of Au NR connected to one another at their ends is formed in the presence of 11-mercaptoundecanoic acid (MUA) [142]. This is because the MUA is able to modify the ends of the Au NR by binding to the Au NR ends, such that the MUA interacts with each other to cause Au NR to be able to self-assemble by joining to other Au NR end-to-end.

There is color observed when light is incident onto the bioassay of Au NR. This is due to the longitudinal plasmon resonance absorption of the Au NR. In the presence of viral lysine, the COO⁻ group in MUA interacts electrostatically with the NH³⁺ group of lysine, hence there is no MUA at the Au NR ends. This results in the long chain separating to form an assay of dispersed Au NR, which leads to a shift in the absorption spectra from the initial red to blue in the presence of virus lysine. Longitudinal plasmon resonance is used instead of transverse plasmon resonance due to the difference in wavelength, as the change in wavelength in the longitudinal direction is easily observable in the visible light spectrum [142]. In this work, Eu³⁺ is added because it causes a more obvious color change to be observed compared to using other molecules or ions.

3.7. Silver nanoparticles (AgNPs)

Similar to AuNPs, silver nanoparticles (AgNPs) will also undergo color changes (yellow to orange) due to the localized surface plasmon resonance (LSPR) effect. For example, DNA-functionalized AgNPs and AuNPs are used in combination to detect the Kaposi's sarcoma-associated herpesvirus (KSHV). As both the AgNP and AuNP are simultaneously used, two independent color changes occur depending on the DNA targets [143]. Prior to the detection experiment, oligonucleotide sequences need to be fabricated based on vCyclin protein (a KSHV protein known to express itself both during the latent and lytic viral phases) found in the KSHV [143]. These oligonucleotides form oligonucleotide-NP complexes that are stable, and thus no color change is observed when there is no virus in the biosamples. However in the presence of KSHV, the oligonucleotide-NP complex cannot be formed, so the AuNPs aggregate and the biosample solution turns into a murky yelloworange color, which is the color of AgNP solution [143].

3.8. Quantum dots (QD)

QDs nanoparticles are semiconducting materials. They are fluorescent and give off photons of a particular wavelength, and have many applications in virus detection as fluorescent labels [144–149]. However, QDs can be modified and used together with other nanostructures to detect viruses by observing for likely color change of a bioassay based on QD-Ru droplet [150]. With the formation of luminescence colorimetric droplets made up of water soluble QDs and Ru(bpy)2dppx2+ (Ru), double-stranded DNA (dsDNA) of viruses can be detected (shown in Fig. 4). Both QDs and Ru are fluorescent emitters. When there is no dsDNA, the electrostatic interaction makes Ru close to QDs and suppresses efficiently the fluorescence QDs and Ru, so the droplets appear dark green. However with the addition of dsDNA, dsDNA competes with QDs for Ru, which leads to the QD green fluorescence restored and red fluorescence emitted by Ru, causing the droplet in a mixed dark vellow color [150]. As the concentration of dsDNA present increases, greater intensity of color change is observed, as more dsDNA competes with QDs for bonding with Ru, fewer QDs are suppressed and a more intense yellow is observed [150].



Fig. 4. Principle of Ru suppressed fluorescent emission and the dual fluorescent restoration caused color change.



Fig. 5. Paramagnetic particle with enzyme-substrate colorimetric for white spot syndrome virus (WSSV).

3.9. Paramagnetic particles

Superparamagnetic particles can be used for color-change detection of viruses via enzyme-substrate reaction. One such example is that paramagnetic particles can be used to detect the presence of virus. White spot syndrome virus (WSSV) in shrimp is a virus that can be detected using anti-glutathione Stransferase-VP26 (anti-VP26) and WSSV-binding protein (WBP) together with modified streptavidin magnesphere paramagnetic particles (SMPPs) [151]. As illustrated in Fig. 5, biotinylated WBP is immobilized on SMPPs by biotin-streptavidin combination. WSSV will be bound to SMPPs by WSSV-WPB recognition. In each step, SMPPs can be trapped inside the test tube, for unbound molecules to be washed away. Anti- VP26 protein labelled with alkaline phosphatase (AP) are added into the buffer, for the SMPP-WBP-WSSV-Anti VP26-AP particles to be formed. When the substrate p-nitrophenyl phosphate (pNPP) is introduced, AP on the SMPPs hydrolyzes the colorless pNPP into a yellow-colored p-nitrophenol and inorganic phosphate [152]. The amount of color conversion is proportional to the amount of WSSV [151]. The sensitivity of this method was 1.6×10^4 copies per µL of WSSV [151].

4. Other colorimetric methods

4.1. Polymerized polydiacetylene

Polymers can be used for color change virus detection in the form of polymerized polydiacetylene (PDA) lipids. PDA exhibits rapid blue to red colorimetric transitions in response to a wide range of stimuli including the changes of temperature, pH, mechanical perturbations, and solvents [153]. PDA can be assembled into vesicles where the color-change is being caused by biological analytes, which change the interface of the PDA vesicles [154–157]. This causes structural perturbation of the conjugated backbone of the PDA vesicle polymers due to external stresses caused by combination of biomolecules on the surface of the vesicles.

PDA vesicles are fabricated using 10,12-pentacosadiynoic acid (PCDA) and 1,2-dimyristoyl-sn-glycero-3-phosphocholine (DMPC) that form a lipid solution in chloroform, which is then rotoevaporated, sonicated, cooled and stored at 4 °C for crystallization of lipid membranes, then UV irradiated at 254 nm for 5 min to attain blue PDA solution [156,158]. For example the H5N1 virus is detected with high specificity using PDA by causing the color of the assay to change from blue to red [158]. The sensitivity of the bioassay is 0.53 copy per µL, which is comparable to RT-PCR. Furthermore, the H1N1 virus can be detected, using PDA functionalized by peptide (PEP-PDA) colorimetric nanosensor, where the PDA is formed by nanoprecipitation [159]. At the same time, PEP is irradiated with 256 nm UV light, which causes the PEP to have special recognition to the H1N1 virus. This PEP is then attached onto the surface of the PDA vesicles in the presence of EDC and NHS linkers [159]. In the presence of H1N1 virus, the color of the PDA changes from blue to red due to the specific binding of H1N1 to PEP. This color change is due to higher stress, which causes a strain in the conjugated backbone of PDA vesicles to increase energy gap, then allowing for the absorption of higher energy photons, thus causing the color of the PDA vesicle solution to change from blue to red [159].

4.2. Gene expression reactions as switch on fluorescent protein expression

Cell-free gene expression reaction is an important part of synthetic biology, which can be employed for DNA and RNA detections through gene regulated fluorescent protein synthesis, with DNAs or RNAs function as a switch of fluorescent signals [160–163]. Gene networks can be designed by the components of cell extract or purified gene expression machinery, a buffer optimized for gene expression, and DNA encoded genetic network with fluorescent proteins reporters [162]. So when the targeted genes are present, the color of the solution or substrate will change. Such a detection is more likely to be qualitative, because the genes are switches for the reactions.

In 2014, Collins and his team from MIT designed a programmable paper disc employing a combination of enzymes, proteins and synthetic gene networks to change the disc color upon existence of targeted virus [164] and used the platform to detect Ebloa RNA at a low concentration of 30 nM within 90 min. As the world faces the mosquito-borne Zika viruses in 2016, there is an urgent need to quickly identify the existence of the virus in humans. The same team used similar paper discs and designed a portable and affordable Zika virus-testing platform to detect Zika virus RNA genome at sensitivity of femtomolar of Zika with around 3 h [165]. In Zika detection, some lab facilities are still necessary, the virus samples were boiled at 95 °C for 2 min to exact RNA, and the RNAs are purified by nucleic acid sequence based amplification. Although the RNA detection paper disc is a step forward to quick and cost-effective detection of RNA a bit over US\$20 (the paper discs are with the colors measured by a home-made electronic optical reader at the cost of US\$250), the design of such RNA gene expression reactions could be complicated. If the purification step cannot be avoided, the platform is difficult to be moved out of lab for on-site detections [165].

4.3. Metal ion solution combined with rolling circle amplification (RCA) reaction

The H5N1 virus can also be detected using HNB as a metal detector to monitor the rolling circle amplification (RCA) reaction, an amplification reaction that is similar to LAMP, through the change in magnesium ion (Mg^{2+}) concentrations in solution [166]. In the presence of the H5N1 virus, the HNB dye undergoes color change from dark blue to sky blue. This is due to HNB chelating with pyrophosphate – the byproduct from the RCA reaction in the assay, which subsequently leads to a change in Mg²⁺ metal ion concentration [166]. This detection method is similar to using HNB on LAMP product indication discussed in Section 2.

4.4. Silicon nitride thin film

A silicon nitride thin film can be used to detect viruses by observing its color change. The thin film is made up of a T-polymer (polydimethylsiloxane), which is then applied above the silicon nitride. This T-polymer has reactive amino groups, allowing capture probes or antibodies to be covalently attached to amino-functionalized T-polymer surface [167,168]. In the absence of virus, there is no color change and the thin film remains gold in color due to the destructive interference of specific wavelengths in the blue region of the visible light spectrum [167,168]. This occurs when white light is reflected from the surface, which leads to the wavelengths in the orange-red region to be highly reflective, hence forming a gold color on the unreacted surface. In the presence of the virus, specific molecular interactions, such as enzyme-catalyzed reaction (i.e., using a precipitating formulation of tetramethylbenzidine (TMB) substrate for enzyme horseradish peroxidase (HRP)), or direct conjugation of polymers or beads occurs on the surface of the thin film, leading to an increase in the mass deposited on the substrate and a purple color is observed. The increase in the deposited mass leads to the increase in path length of the light waves reflected from the surface of the thin film, causing purple light to be reflected from the thin film surface [168].

5. Conclusions

PCR may be commonly used for virus detection by observing its color change, but in the advent of the LAMP technique, it has been more extensively investigated. This is due to the capabilities of LAMP to provide efficient, effective and practical detection of various viruses. However, there are also other emerging techniques, such as the use of nanoparticles, phages, enzymes and polymers that are able to detect viruses successfully and can be employed in selected circumstances. Nanoparticle-based colorimetric assays are most suitable to be fabricated into lateral flow or lab-on-achip devices, and can be coupled with LAMP or portable PCR systems for highly sensitive on-site detection of viruses. Although this area of research is highly specialized, there is still much potential for the colorimetric virus detection systems to be even better than they are today, with improvements in sensitivity, portability, accuracy, ease of use, affordability, shelf life and more. It is also important that these color-changing detection techniques are easily applied to practical testing platforms or testing kits for their prolific usage beyond the lab bench for commercial purposes.

Declaration of Competing Interest

The authors declare that they have no known competing financial interests or personal relationships that could have appeared to influence the work reported in this paper.

References

- [1] R. Kumvongpin, P. Jearanaikool, C. Wilailuckana, N. Sae-ung, P. Prasongdee, S. Daduang, M. Wongsena, P. Boonsiri, W. Kiatpathomchai, S.S. Swangvaree, A. Sandee, J. Daduang, High sensitivity, loop-mediated isothermal amplification combined with colorimetric gold-nanoparticle probes for visual detection of high risk human papillomavirus genotypes 16 and 18, J. Virol. Methods 234 (2016) 90–95.
- [2] A. William, Hinton State Laboratory Institute, Sixth Ed., Manual of laboratory tests and services, 2014.
- [3] A. Roda, E. Michelini, M. Zangheri, M. Di Fusco, D. Calabria, P. Simoni, Smartphone-based biosensors: a critical review and perspectives, TrAC 79 (2016) 317–325.
- [4] Y. Choi, J.H. Hwang, S.Y. Lee, Recent trends in nanomaterials-based colorimetric detection of pathogenic bacteria and viruses, Small Methods 2 (2018) 1700351.
- [5] K. Mahato, P. Chandra, Paper-based miniaturized immunosensor for naked eye ALP detection based on digital image colorimetry integrated with smartphone, Biosens. Bioelectron. 128 (2018) 9–16.
- [6] P. Chandra, Nanobiosensors for personalized and onsite biomedical diagnosis, Institution of Engineering and Technology, 2016.
- [7] T. Notomi, H. Okayama, H. Masubuchi, T. Yonekawa, K. Watanabe, N. Amino, T. Hase, Loop-mediated isothermal amplification of DNA, Nucleic Acids Res. 28 (2000), e63.
- [8] T. Cai, G. Lou, J. Yang, D. Xu, Z. Meng, Development and evaluation of real-time loop-mediated isothermal amplification for hepatitis B virus DNA quantification: a new tool for HBV management, J. Clin. Virol. 41 (2008) 270–276.
- [9] B. Li, B. Sun, L.P. Du, A.H. Mao, L.B. Wen, Y.X. Ni, X.H. Zhang, K.W. He, Development of a loop-mediated isothermal amplification assay for the detection of porcine hokovirus, J. Virol. Methods 193 (2013) 415–418.
- [10] A. Das, S. Babiuk, M.T. Mcintosh, Development of a loop-mediated isothermal amplification assay for rapid detection of capripoxviruses, J. Clin. Microbiol. 50 (2012) 1613–1620.
- [11] M.M. Parida, S.R. Santhosh, P.K. Dash, N.K. Tripathi, V. Lakshmi, N. Mamidi, A. Shrivastva, N. Gupta, P. Saxena, J.P. Babu, P.V.L. Rao, K. Morita, Rapid and real-time detection of Chikungunya virus by reverse transcription loop-mediated isothermal amplification assay, J. Clin. Microbiol. 45 (2007) 351–357.
- [12] T. Yoneyama, T. Kiyohara, N. Shimasaki, G. Kobayashi, Y. Ota, T. Notomi, A. Totsuka, T. Wakita, Rapid and real-time detection of hepatitis A virus by reverse transcription loop-mediated isothermal amplification assay, J. Virol. Methods 145 (2007) 162–168.
- [13] G. Venkatesan, V. Bhanuprakash, V. Balamurugan, R.K. Singh, A.B. Pandey, Development of loop-mediated isothermal amplification assay for specific and rapid detection of camelpox virus in clinical samples, J. Virol. Methods 183 (2012) 34–39.
- [14] K. Subramaniam, M. Shariff, A.R. Omar, M. Hair-Bejo, B.L. Ong, Use of acridine orange to visually improve the loop-mediated isothermal amplification for detection of infectious spleen and kidney necrosis virus, Fish Pathol. 49 (2014) 173–180.
- [15] Y. Wang, Z. Kang, H. Gao, Y. Gao, L. Qin, H. Lin, F. Yu, X. Qi, X. Wang, A one-step reverse transcription loop-mediated isothermal amplification for detection and discrimination of infectious bursal disease virus, Virol. J. 8 (2011) 108.
- [16] Y. Mori, T. Notomi, Loop-mediated isothermal amplification (LAMP): a rapid, accurate, and cost-effective diagnostic method for infectious diseases, J. Infect. Chemother. 15 (2009) 62–69.
- [17] M. Parida, S. Sannarangaiah, P.K. Dash, P.V. Rao, K. Morita, Loop mediated isothermal amplification (LAMP): a new generation of innovative gene

amplification technique; perspectives in clinical diagnosis of infectious diseases, Rev. Med. Virol. 18 (2008) 407–421.

- [18] S. Ahmadi, M.A. Almasi, F. Fatehi, P.C. Struik, A. Moradi, Visual detection of potato leafroll virus by one-step reverse transcription loop-mediated isothermal amplification of DNA with hydroxynaphthol blue dye, J. Phytopathol. 161 (2013) 120–124.
- [19] H. Soliman, M. El-Matbouli, An inexpensive and rapid diagnostic method of koi herpesvirus (KHV) infection by loop-mediated isothermal amplification, Virol. J. 2 (2005) 83.
- [20] K. Nagamine, T. Hase, T. Notomi, Accelerated reaction by loop-mediated isothermal amplification using loop primers, Mol. Cell. Probes 16 (2002) 223– 229.
- [21] D. Hayasaka, K. Aoki, K. Morita, Development of simple and rapid assay to detect viral RNA of tick-borne encephalitis virus by reverse transcriptionloop-mediated isothermal amplification, Virol. J. 10 (2013) 68.
- [22] H.A. Walsh, G. Pietersen, Rapid detection of Grapevine leafroll-associated virus type 3 using a reverse transcription loop-mediated amplification method, J. Virol. Methods 194 (2013) 308–316.
- [23] J. Hill, S. Beriwal, I. Chandra, V.K. Paul, A. Kapil, T. Singh, R.M. Wadowsky, V. Singh, A. Goyal, T. Jahnukainen, J.R. Johnson, P.I. Tarr, A. Vats, Loop-mediated isothermal amplification assay for rapid detection of common strains of Escherichia coli, J. Clin. Microbiol. 46 (2008) 2800–2804.
- [24] B. Li, J.J. Ma, S.B. Xiao, X.H. Zhang, L.B. Wen, L. Mao, Y.X. Ni, R.L. Guo, J.M. Zhou, L.X. Lv, K.W. He, Development of a loop-mediated isothermal amplification method for rapid detection of porcine boca-like virus, J. Virol. Methods 179 (2012) 390–395.
- [25] J.L. Yang, R. Yang, K.F. Shen, X.W. Peng, T. Xiong, Z.H. Liu, Rapid detection of sacbrood virus (SBV) by one-step reverse transcription loop-mediated isothermal amplification assay, Virol. J. 9 (2012) 47.
- [26] A.I. Dragan, R. Pavlovic, J.B. McGivney, J.R. Casas-Finet, E.S. Bishop, R.J. Strouse, M.A. Schenerman, C.D. Geddes, SYBR Green I: fluorescence properties and interaction with DNA, J. Fluoresc. 22 (2012) 1189–1199.
- [27] Z. Guo, D. Zhang, H. Ma, Y. Su, J. Feng, L. Xu, Kapid detection of mud crab dicistrovirus-1 using loop-mediated isothermal amplification, J. Virol. Methods 208 (2014) 171–176.
- [28] A.I. Dragan, J.R. Casas-Finet, E.S. Bishop, R.J. Strouse, M.A. Schenerman, C.D. Geddes, Characterization of PicoGreen interaction with dsDNA and the origin of its fluorescence enhancement upon binding, Biophys J. 99 (2010) 3010–3019.
- [29] J.P. Dukes, D.P. King, S. Alexandersen, Novel reverse transcription loopmediated isothermal amplification for rapid detection of foot-and-mouth disease virus, Arch. Virol. 151 (2006) 1093–1106.
- [30] K.A. Curtis, D.L. Rudolph, S.M. Owen, Rapid detection of HIV-1 by reversetranscription, loop-mediated isothermal amplification (RT-LAMP), J. Virol. Methods 151 (2008) 264–270.
- [31] T. Iwamoto, T. Sonobe, K. Hayashi, Loop-mediated isothermal amplification for direct detection of Mycobacterium tuberculosis complex, M. avium, and M. intracellulare in sputum samples, J. Clin. Microbiol. 41 (2003) 2616–2622.
- [32] M.M. Parida, S.R. Santhosh, P.K. Dash, N.K. Tripathi, P. Saxena, S. Ambuj, A.K. Sahni, P.V. Lakshmana Rao, K. Morita, Development and evaluation of reverse transcription-loop-mediated isothermal amplification assay for rapid and real-time detection of Japanese encephalitis virus, J. Clin. Microbiol. 44 (2006) 4172–4178.
- [33] M. Goto, E. Honda, A. Ogura, A. Nomoto, K. Hanaki, Colorimetric detection of loop-mediated isothermal amplification reaction by using hydroxy naphthol blue, BioTechniques 46 (2009) 167–172.
- [34] X.-J. Ma, Y.-L. Shu, K. Nie, M. Qin, D.-Y. Wang, R.-B. Gao, M. Wang, L.-Y. Wen, F. Han, S.M. Zhou, X. Zhao, Y.-H. Cheng, D.-X. Li, X.-P. Dong, Visual detection of pandemic influenza A H1N1 Virus by reverse-transcription loop-mediated isothermal amplification with hydroxynaphthol blue dye, J. Virol. Methods 167 (2010) (2009) 214–217.
- [35] X. Zhang, M. Liao, P. Jiao, K. Luo, H. Zhang, T. Ren, G. Zhang, C. Xu, C. Xin, W. Cao, Development of a loop-mediated isothermal amplification assay for rapid detection of subgroup J avian leukosis virus, J. Clin. Microbiol. 48 (2010) 2116–2121.
- [36] C.M.A. Caipang, I. Haraguchi, T. Ohira, I. Hirono, T. Aoki, Rapid detection of a fish iridovirus using loop-mediated isothermal amplification (LAMP), J. Virol. Methods 121 (2004) 155–161.
- [37] Y. Mori, K. Nagamine, N. Tomita, T. Notomi, Detection of loop-mediated isothermal amplification reaction by turbidity derived from magnesium pyrophosphate formation, Biochem. Biophys. Res. Commun. 289 (2001) 150– 154.
- [38] Y. Mori, M. Kitao, N. Tomita, T. Notomi, Real-time turbidimetry of LAMP reaction for quantifying template DNA, J. Biochem. Biophys. Methods 59 (2004) 145–157.
- [39] M.H. Chen, S.T. Kuo, T. Renault, P.H. Chang, The development of a loopmediated isothermal amplification assay for rapid and sensitive detection of abalone herpesvirus DNA, J. Virol. Methods 196 (2014) 199–203.
- [40] F. Maruyama, T. Kenzaka, N. Yamaguchi, K. Tani, M. Nasu, Detection of bacteria carrying the stx₂ gene by in situ loop-mediated isothermal amplification, Appl. Environ. Microbiol. 69 (2003) 5023–5028.
- [41] C. Li, Z. Chen, C. Meng, G. Liu, Rapid detection of duck hepatitis A virus genotype C using reverse transcription loop-mediated isothermal amplification, J. Virol. Methods 196 (2014) 193–198.

- [42] N. Tomita, Y. Mori, H. Kanda, T. Notomi, Loop-mediated isothermal amplification (LAMP) of gene sequences and simple visual detection of products, Nat. Protoc. 3 (2008) 877–882.
- [43] P.H. Teng, C.L. Chen, P.F. Sung, F.C. Lee, B.R. Ou, P.Y. Lee, Specific detection of reverse transcription-loop-mediated isothermal amplification amplicons for Taura syndrome virus by colorimetric dot-blot hybridization, J. Virol. Methods 146 (2007) 317–326.
- [44] W. Jaroenram, W. Kiatpathomchai, T.W. Flegel, Rapid and sensitive detection of white spot syndrome virus by loop-mediated isothermal amplification combined with a lateral flow dipstick, Mol. Cell. Probes 23 (2009) 65–70.
- [45] N. Arunrut, P. Prombun, V. Saksmerprome, T.W. Flegel, W. Kiatpathomchai, Rapid and sensitive detection of infectious hypodermal and hematopoietic necrosis virus by loop-mediated isothermal amplification combined with a lateral flow dipstick, J. Virol. Methods 171 (2011) 21–25.
- [46] T. Nimitphak, W. Kiatpathomchai, T.W. Flegel, Shrimp hepatopancreatic parvovirus detection by combining loop-mediated isothermal amplification with a lateral flow dipstick, J. Virol. Methods 154 (2008) 56–60.
- [47] J. Srisala, P. Tacon, T.W. Flegel, K. Sritunyalucksana, Comparison of white spot syndrome virus PCR-detection methods that use electrophoresis or antibodymediated lateral flow chromatographic strips to visualize PCR amplicons, J. Virol. Methods 153 (2008) 129–133.
- [48] K. Kaarj, P. Akarapipad, J.-Y. Yoon, Simpler, faster, and sensitive Zika virus assay using smartphone detection of loop-mediated isothermal amplification on paper microfluidic chips, Sci. Rep. 8 (2018) 12438.
- [49] N. Nakamura, T. Fukuda, S. Nonen, K. Hashimoto, J. Azuma, N. Gemma, Simple and accurate determination of CYP2D6 gene copy number by a loopmediated isothermal amplification method and an electrochemical DNA chip, Clin. Chim. Acta 411 (2010) 568–573.
- [50] Y. Mori, T. Hirano, T. Notomi, Sequence specific visual detection of LAMP reactions by addition of cationic polymers, BMC Biotechnol. 6 (2006) 3.
- [51] H. Tani, T. Teramura, K. Adachi, S. Tsuneda, S. Kurata, K. Nakamura, T. Kanagawa, N. Noda, Technique for quantitative detection of specific DNA sequences using alternately binding quenching probe competitive assay combined with loop-mediated isothermal amplification, Anal. Chem. 79 (2007) 5608–5613.
- [52] L. Lam, S. Sakakihara, K. Ishizuka, S. Takeuchi, H.F. Arata, H. Fujita, H. Noji, Loopmediated isothermal amplification of a single DNA molecule in polyacrylamide gel-based microchamber, Biomed. Microdevices 10 (2008) 539–546.
- [53] P.-H. Chou, Y.-C. Lin, P.-H. Teng, C.-L. Chen, P.-Y. Lee, Real-time target-specific detection of loop-mediated isothermal amplification for white spot syndrome virus using fluorescence energy transfer-based probes, J. Virol. Methods 173 (2011) 67–74.
- [54] Q. Li, Z. Yue, H. Liu, C. Liang, X. Zheng, Y. Zhao, X. Chen, X. Xiao, C. Chen, Development and evaluation of a loop-mediated isothermal amplification assay for rapid detection of lymphocystis disease virus, J. Virol. Methods 163 (2010) 378–384.
- [55] J. Inácio, O. Flores, I. Spencer-Martins, Efficient identification of clinically relevant Candida yeast species by use of an assay combining panfungal loopmediated isothermal DNA amplification with hybridization to speciesspecific oligonucleotide probes, J. Clin. Microbiol. 46 (2008) 713–720.
- [56] N. Kuboki, N. Inoue, T. Sakurai, F. Di Cello, D.J. Grab, H. Suzuki, C. Sugimoto, I. Igarashi, Loop-mediated isothermal amplification for detection of African trypanosomes, J. Clin. Microbiol. 41 (2003) 5517–5524.
- [57] H.Y. Yeh, C.A. Shoemaker, P.H. Klesius, Evaluation of a loop-mediated isothermal amplification method for rapid detection of channel catfish Ictalurus punctatus important bacterial pathogen Edwardsiella ictaluri, J. Microbiol. Methods 63 (2005) 36–44.
- [58] T.C. Hong, Q.L. Mai, D.V. Cuong, M. Parida, H. Minekawa, T. Notomi, F. Hasebe, K. Morita, Development and evaluation of a novel loop-mediated isothermal amplification method for rapid detection of severe acute respiratory syndrome coronavirus, J. Clin. Microbiol. 42 (2004) 1956–1961.
- [59] L.L. Poon, B.W. Wong, K.H. Chan, S.S. Ng, K.Y. Yuen, Y. Guan, J.S. Peiris, Evaluation of real-time reverse transcriptase PCR and real-time loopmediated amplification assays for severe acute respiratory syndrome coronavirus detection, J. Clin. Microbiol. 43 (2005) 3457–3459.
- [60] J.-G. Kim, S.H. Baek, S. Kim, H.I. Kim, S.W. Lee, L.M.T. Phan, S.K. Kailasa, T.J. Park, Rapid discriminative detection of dengue viruses via loop mediated isothermal amplification, Talanta 190 (2018) 391–396.
 [61] M. Parida, K. Horioke, H. Ishida, P.K. Dash, P. Saxena, A.M. Jana, M.A. Islam, S.
- [61] M. Parida, K. Horioke, H. Ishida, P.K. Dash, P. Saxena, A.M. Jana, M.A. Islam, S. Inoue, N. Hosaka, K. Morita, Rapid detection and differentiation of dengue virus serotypes by a real-time reverse transcription-loop-mediated isothermal amplification assay, J. Clin. Virol. 43 (2005) 2895–2903.
- [62] M. Kargar, A. Askari, A. Doosti, S. Ghorbani-Dalini, Loop-mediated isothermal amplification assay for rapid detection of hepatitis C virus, Indian J. Virol. 23 (2012) 18–23.
- [63] G. Yang, B. Li, L. Liu, W. Huang, W. Zhang, Y. Liu, Development and evaluation of a reverse transcription loop-mediated isothermal amplification assay for rapid detection of a new SFTS bunyavirus, Arch. Virol. 157 (2012) 1779–1783.
- [64] X.Y. Huang, X.N. Hu, H. Ma, Y.H. Du, H.X. Ma, K. Kang, A.G. You, H.F. Wang, L. Zhang, H.M. Chen, J.S. Dumler, B.L. Xu, Detection of new bunyavirus RNA by reverse transcription-loop-mediated isothermal amplification, J. Clin. Microbiol. 52 (2014) 531–535.
- [65] H. Toriniwa, T. Komiya, Rapid detection and quantification of Japanese encephalitis virus by real-time reverse transcription loop-mediated isothermal amplification, Microbiol. Immunol. 50 (2006) 379–387.

- [66] T. Jiang, J. Liu, Y.D. Deng, L.J. Xu, X.F. Li, J.F. Han, R.Y. Cao, E.D. Qin, C.F. Qin, Development and evaluation of a reverse transcription-loop-mediated isothermal amplification assay for rapid detection of enterovirus 71, J. Clin. Microbiol. 49 (2011) 870–874.
- [67] Y. Kurosaki, A. Takada, H. Ebihara, A. Grolla, N. Kamo, H. Feldmann, Y. Kawaoka, J. Yasuda, Rapid and simple detection of Ebola virus by reverse transcription-loop-mediated isothermal amplification, J. Virol. Methods 141 (2007) 78–83.
- [68] X. Kou, H. Fan, Q. Wu, L. Xue, J. Zhang, Development and application of a loopmediated isothermal amplification assay on rapid and sensitive detection of rotavirus in fecal samples and artificially seeded oysters, Food Control 41 (2014) 151–157.
- [69] M. Parida, G. Posadas, S. Inoue, F. Hasebe, K. Morita, Real-time reverse transcription loop-mediated isothermal amplification for rapid detection of West Nile virus, J. Clin. Microbiol. 42 (2004) 257–263.
- [70] I. Gunimaladevi, T. Kono, M.N. Venugopal, M. Sakai, Detection of koi herpesvirus in common carp, Cyprinus carpio L., by loop-mediated isothermal amplification, J. Fish Dis. 27 (2004) 583–589.
- [71] M. Yoshino, H. Watari, T. Kojima, M. Ikedo, J. Kurita, Rapid, sensitive and simple detection method for koi herpesvirus using loop-mediated isothermal amplification, Microbiol. Immunol. 53 (2009) 375–383.
- [72] I. Gunimaladevi, T. Kono, S.E. LaPatra, M. Sakai, A loop mediated isothermal amplification (LAMP) method for detection of infectious hematopoietic necrosis virus (IHNV) in rainbow trout (Oncorhynchus mykiss), Arch. Virol. 150 (2005) 899–909.
- [73] H. Soliman, M. El-Matbouli, Reverse transcription loop-mediated isothermal amplification (RT-LAMP) for rapid detection of viral hemorrhagic septicaemia virus (VHS), Vet. Microbiol. 114 (2006) 205–213.
- [74] W.C. Ding, J. Chen, Y.H. Shi, X.J. Lu, M.Y. Li, Rapid and sensitive detection of infectious spleen and kidney necrosis virus by loop-mediated isothermal amplification combined with a lateral flow dipstick, Arch. Virol. 155 (2010) 385–389.
- [75] H. Zhang, L. Zeng, Y. Fan, Y. Zhou, J. Xu, J. Ma, A loop-mediated isothermal amplification assay for rapid detection of cyprinid herpesvirus 2 in gibel carp (Carassius auratus gibelio), Sci. World J. 2014 (2014), 716413.
- [76] L.-G. Liang, J. Xie, D. Luo, Development of a rapid cyprinid herpesvirus 2 detection method by loop-mediated isothermal amplification, Lett. Appl. Microbiol. 59 (2014) 432–437.
- [77] H. Soliman, M. El-Matbouli, Immunocapture and direct binding loop mediated isothermal amplification simplify molecular diagnosis of cyprinid herpesvirus-3, J. Virol. Methods 162 (2009) 91–95.
- [78] H. Soliman, M. El-Matbouli, Loop mediated isothermal amplification combined with nucleic acid lateral flow strip for diagnosis of cyprinid herpes virus-3, Mol. Cell. Probes 24 (2010) 38–43.
- [79] R. Savan, A. Igarashi, S. Matsuoka, M. Sakai, Sensitive and rapid detection of edwardsiellosis in fish by a loop-mediated isothermal amplification method, Appl. Environ. Microbiol. 70 (2004) 621–624.
- [80] C.M.A. Caipang, A. Kulkarni, N.F. Brinchmann, K. Korsnes, V. Kiron, Detection of Francisella piscicida in Atlantic cod (Gadus morhua L.) by the loopmediated isothermal amplification (LAMP) reaction, Vet. J. 184 (2010) 357– 361.
- [81] X.L. Mao, S. Zhou, D. Xu, J. Gong, H.C. Cui, Q.W. Qin, Rapid and sensitive detection of Singapore grouper iridovirus by loop-mediated isothermal amplification, J. Appl. Microbiol. 105 (2008) 389–397.
- [82] Q. Zhang, C. Shi, J. Huang, K. Jia, X. Chen, H. Liu, Rapid diagnosis of turbot reddish body iridovirus in turbot using the loop-mediated isothermal amplification method, J. Virol. Methods 158 (2009) 18–23.
- [83] Y. Seetang-Nun, W. Jaroenram, S. Sriurairatana, R. Suebsing, W. Kiatpathomchai, Visual detection of white spot syndrome virus using DNA-functionalized gold nanoparticles as probes combined with loop-mediated isothermal amplification, Mol. Cell. Probes 27 (2013) 71–79.
- [84] T. Kono, R. Savan, M. Sakai, T. Itami, Detection of white spot syndrome virus in shrimp by loop-mediated isothermal amplification, J. Virol. Methods 115 (2004) 59–65.
- [85] T. Mekata, R. Sudhakaran, T. Kono, K. Supamattaya, N.T. Linh, M. Sakai, T. Itami, Real-time quantitative loop-mediated isothermal amplification as a simple method for detecting white spot syndrome virus, Lett. Appl. Microbiol. 48 (2009) 25–32.
- [86] W. Jaroenram, N. Arunrut, W. Kiatpathomchai, Rapid and sensitive detection of shrimp yellow head virus using loop-mediated isothermal amplification and a colorogenic nanogold hybridization probe, J. Virol. Methods 186 (2012) 36–42.
- [87] T. Mekata, T. Kono, R. Savan, M. Sakai, J. Kasornchandra, T. Yoshida, T. Itami, Detection of yellow head virus in shrimp by loop-mediated isothermal amplification (LAMP), J. Virol. Methods 135 (2006) 151–156.
- [88] W. Kiatpathomchai, W. Jareonram, S. Jitrapakdee, T.W. Flegel, Rapid and sensitive detection of Taura syndrome virus by reverse transcription loopmediated isothermal amplification, J. Virol. Methods 146 (2007) 125–128.
- [89] N. Arunrut, J. Kampeera, R. Suebsing, W. Kiatpathomchai, Rapid and sensitive detection of shrimp infectious myonecrosis virus using a reverse transcription loop-mediated isothermal amplification and visual colorogenic nanogold hybridization probe assay, J. Virol. Methods 193 (2013) 542–547.
- [90] T. Puthawibool, S. Senapin, W. Kiatpathomchai, T.W. Flegel, Detection of shrimp infectious myonecrosis virus by reverse transcription loop-mediated

isothermal amplification combined with a lateral flow dipstick, J. Virol. Methods 156 (2009) 27–31.

- [91] Z.-F. Sun, C.-Q. Hu, C.-H. Ren, Q. Shen, Sensitive and rapid detection of infectious hypodermal and hematopoietic necrosis virus (IHHNV) in shrimps by loopmediated isothermal amplification, J. Virol. Methods 131 (2006) 41–46.
- [92] R. Sudhakaran, T. Mekata, T. Kono, K. Supamattaya, N.T.H. Linh, M. Sakai, T. Itami, Rapid detection and quantification of infectious hypodermal and hematopoietic necrosis virus (IHHNV) by real-time loop-mediated isothermal amplification, Fish Pathol. 43 (2008) 170–173.
- [93] P. Chaivisuthangkura, C. Srisuk, S. Rukpratanporn, S. Longyant, P. Sridulyakul, P. Sithigorngul, Rapid and sensitive detection of Penaeus monodon nucleopolyhedrovirus by loop-mediated isothermal amplification, J. Virol. Methods 162 (2009) 188–193.
- [94] D. Pillai, J.R. Bonami, J. Sri Widada, Rapid detection of Macrobrachium rosenbergii nodavirus (MrNV) and extra small virus (XSV), the pathogenic agents of white tail disease of Macrobrachium rosenbergii (De Man) by loop mediated isothermal amplification, J. Fish Dis. 29 (2006) 275–283.
- [95] W.C. Ren, C.M. Wang, Y.Y. Cai, Loop-mediated isothermal amplification for rapid detection of acute viral necrobiotic virus in scallop Chlamys farreri, Acta Virol. 53 (2009) 161–167.
- [96] Z. Liu, H. Liu, X. Xie, J. He, T. Luo, Y. Teng, Evaluation of a loop-mediated isothermal amplification assay for rapid diagnosis of soft-shelled turtle iridovirus, J. Virol. Methods 173 (2011) 328–333.
- [97] W. Ren, T. Renault, Y. Cai, C. Wang, Development of a loop-mediated isothermal amplification assay for rapid and sensitive detection of ostreid herpesvirus 1 DNA, J. Virol. Methods 170 (2010) 30–36.
- [98] Y. Wang, Z. Kang, Y. Gao, L. Qin, L. Chen, Q. Wang, J. Li, H. Gao, X. Qi, H. Lin, X. Wang, Development of loop-mediated isothermal amplification for rapid detection of avian leukosis virus subgroup A, J. Virol. Methods 173 (2011) 31–36.
- [99] Y. Tang, X. Yu, H. Chen, Y. Diao, An immunoassay-based reverse-transcription loop-mediated isothermal amplification assay for the rapid detection of avian influenza H5N1 virus viremia, Biosens. Bioelectron. 86 (2016) 255–261.
- [100] H. Song, Y. Bae, S. Park, H. Kwon, H. Lee, S. Joh, Loop-mediated isothermal amplification assay for detection of four immunosuppressive viruses in chicken, J. Virol. Methods 256 (2018) 6–11.
- [101] H. Liu, X.T. Li, B. Hu, L. Zhang, X.H. Xue, S. Lv, R.G. Lu, N. Shi, X.J. Yan, Development of reverse transcription loop-mediated isothermal amplification for rapid detection of Batai virus in cattle and mosquitoes, Vector Borne Zoonotic Dis. 16 (2016) 415–422.
- [102] J. Luo, J. Ge, L. Tang, X. Qiao, Y. Jiang, W. Cui, M. Liu, Y. Li, Development of a loop-mediated isothermal amplification assay for rapid detection of bovine parvovirus, J. Virol. Methods 191 (2013) 155–161.
- [103] Q. Li, Q.-F. Zhou, C.-Y. Xue, J.-Y. Ma, D.-Z. Zhu, Y.-C. Cao, Rapid detection of porcine reproductive and respiratory syndrome virus by reverse transcription loop-mediated isothermal amplification assay, J. Virol. Methods 155 (2009) 55–60.
- [104] C. Qin, L. Jian, F. Xue-En, X. Wei, Rapid detection of porcine reproductive and respiratory syndrome virus by reverse transcription loop-mediated isothermal amplification, Intervirology 52 (2009) 86–91.
- [105] L. Xie, Z. Xie, G. Zhao, J. Liu, Y. Pang, X. Deng, Z. Xie, Q. Fan, S. Luo, A loopmediated isothermal amplification assay for the visual detection of duck circovirus, Virol. J. 11 (2014) 76.
- [106] M.A. Almasi, M. Erfan Manesh, H. Jafary, S.M.H. Dehabadi, Visual detection of Potato Leafroll virus by loop-mediated isothermal amplification of DNA with the GeneFinder[™] dye, J. Virol. Methods 192 (1-2) (2013) 51–54.
- [107] M.A. Almasi, A. Moradi, J. Nasiri, S. Karami, M. Nasiri, Assessment of performance ability of three diagnostic methods for detection of potato leafroll virus (PLRV) using different visualizing systems, Appl. Biochem. Biotechnol. 168 (2012) 770–784.
- [108] A. Jeevalatha, P. Kaundal, R. Kumar, B. Raigond, R. Kumar, S. Sharma, S.K. Chakrabarti, Optimized loop-mediated isothermal amplification assay for Tomato leaf curl New Delhi virus-[potato] detection in potato leaves and tubers, Eur. J. Plant Pathol. 150 (2018) 565–573.
- [109] E.-J. Kil, S.-H. Cho, H.-S. Byun, J. Kim, H.-S. Hwang, C.-K. Auh, N.-Y. Heo, Y.-G. Shin, S. Lee, Differential identification of three species of Curtovirus using loop-mediated isothermal amplification, Acta Virol. 58 (2014) 160–166.
- [110] Z. Liu, X. Xia, C. Yang, J. Huang, Colorimetric detection of Maize chlorotic mottle virus by reverse transcription loop-mediated isothermal amplification (RT-LAMP) with hydroxynapthol blue dye, RSC Adv. 6 (2016) 73–78.
- [111] B. Pastorino, M. Bessaud, M. Grandadam, S. Murri, H.J. Tolou, C.N. Peyrefitte, Development of a TaqMan[®] RT-PCR assay without RNA extraction step for the detection and quantification of African Chikungunya viruses, J. Virol. Methods 124 (2005) 65–71.
- [112] P. Nicholson, P. Rawiwan, W. Surachetpong, Detection of Tilapia lake virus using conventional RT-PCR and SYBR green RT-qPCR, J. Vis. Exp. 141 (2018), e58596.
- [113] L. Overbergh, A. Giulietti, D. Valckx, B. Decallonne, R. Bouillon, C. Mathieu, The use of real-time reverse transcriptase PCR for the quantification of cytokine gene expression, J. Biomol. Tech. 14 (2003) 33–43.
- [114] B. Sajjarnar, B. Kakodia, D. Bisht, S. Saxena, A.K. Singh, V. Joshi, A.K. Tiwari, S. Kumar, Peptide-activated gold nanoparticles for selective visual sensing of virus, J. Nanopart. Res. 17 (2015) 234.
- [115] E. Assah, W. Goh, X. Zheng, P.D. Lane, J. Li, T.X. Lim, F. Ghadessy, Y.N. Tan, Rapid colorimetric detection of p53 protein function using DNA-gold nanoconjugates with applications for drug discovery and cancer diagnostics, Colloids Surf. B Biointerfaces 169 (2018) 214–221.

- [116] H.V. Xu, Y. Zhao, Y.N. Tan, Nanodot-directed formation of plasmonicfluorescent nanohybrids toward dual optical detection of glucose and cholesterol via hydrogen peroxide sensing, ACS Appl. Mater. Interfaces 11 (2019) 27233–27242.
- [117] J. Song, Y.N. Tan, D. Jańczewski, M.A. Hempenius, J.W. Xu, H.R. Tan, G.J. Vancso, Poly(ferrocenylsilane) electrolytes as gold nanoparticle foundry: "two-in-one" redox synthesis, electrosteric stabilization, and sensing applications, Nanoscale 9 (2017) 19255–19262.
- [118] Y.N. Tan, X.T. Zheng, Y. Yu, Metallic nanobiosensor for biological analysis and medical diagnostics, in: P. Chandra (Ed.), Nanobiosensors for Personalized and Onsite Biomedical Diagnostics, The Institution of Engineering and Technology (IET), 2015, pp. 537–559.
- [119] Y.N. Tan, K.H. Lee, X. Su, Study of single-stranded DNA binding proteinnucleic acid interactions using unmodified gold nanoparticles and its application for detection of single nucleotide polymorphisms, Anal. Chem. 83 (2011) 4251–4257.
- [120] Y.N. Tan, X. Su, Y. Zhu, J.Y. Lee, Sensing of transcription factor through controlled-assembly of metal nanoparticles modified with segmented DNA elements, ACS Nano 4 (2010) 5101–5110.
- [121] Y.N. Tan, X. Su, E.T. Liu, J.S. Thomsen, Gold-nanoparticle-based assay for instantaneous detection of nuclear hormone receptor-response elements interactions, Anal. Chem. 82 (2010) 2759–2765.
- [122] S.M. Shawky, D. Bald, H.M.E. Azzazy, Direct detection of unamplified hepatitis C virus RNA using unmodified gold nanoparticles, Clin. Biochem. 43 (2010) 1163–1168.
- [123] M. Saleh, M. El-Matbouli, Rapid detection of cyprinid herpesvirus-3 (CyHV-3) using a gold nanoparticle-based hybridization assay, J. Virol. Methods 217 (2015) 50–54.
- [124] M. Askaravi, S.E. Rezatofighi, S. Rastegarzadeh, M.R. Seifi Abad Shapouri, Development of a new method based on unmodified gold nanoparticles and peptide nucleic acids for detecting bovine viral diarrhea virus-RNA, AMB Expr. 7 (2017) 137.
- [125] Z. Heidari, S.E. Rezatofighi, S. Rastegarzadeh, A novel unmodified gold nanoparticles-based assay for direct detection of unamplified bovine viral diarrhea virus-RNA, J. Nanosci. Nanotechnol. 16 (2016) 12344–12350.
- [126] L. Wang, Z. Liu, X. Xia, C. Yang, J. Huang, S. Wan, Colorimetric detection of cucumber green mottle mosaic virus using unmodified gold nanoparticles as colorimetric probes, J. Virol. Methods 243 (2017) 113–119.
- [127] L. Wang, Z. Liu, X. Xia, J. Huang, Visual detection of Maize chlorotic mottle virus by asymmetric polymerase chain reaction with unmodified gold nanoparticles as the colorimetric probe, Anal. Methods 8 (2016) 6959– 6964.
- [128] M. Saleh, H. Soliman, O. Schachner, M. El-Matbouli, Direct detection of unamplified spring viraemia of carp virus RNA using unmodified gold nanoparticles, Dis. Aquat. Organ. 100 (2012) 3–10.
- [129] M.R. Zaher, H.A. Ahmed, K.E.Z. Hamada, R.H. Tammam, Colorimetric detection of unamplified rift valley fever virus genetic material using unmodified gold nanoparticles, Appl. Biochem. Biotechnol. 184 (2018) 898– 908.
- [130] Y.-H. Cheng, H. Tang, J.-H. Jiang, Enzyme mediated assembly of gold nanoparticles for ultrasensitive colorimetric detection of hepatitis C virus antibody, Anal. Methods 9 (2017) 3777–3781.
- [131] S. Abdul Rahman, R. Saadun, N.E. Azmi, N. Ariffin, J. Abdullah, N.A. Yusof, H. Sidek, R. Hajian, Label-free dengue detection utilizing PNA/DNA hybridization based on the aggregation process of unmodified gold nanoparticles, J. Nanomater. 2014 (2014), 839286.
- [132] Y. Liu, L. Zhang, W. Wei, H. Zhao, Z. Zhou, Y. Zhang, S. Liu, Colorimetric detection of influenza A virus using antibody-functionalized gold nanoparticles, Analyst 140 (2015) 3989–3995.
- [133] M.J. Marin, A. Rashid, M. Rejzek, S.A. Fairhurst, S.A. Wharton, S.R. Martin, J.W. McCauley, T. Wileman, R.A. Field, D.A. Russell, Glyconanoparticles for the plasmonic detection and discrimination between human and avian influenza virus, Org. Biomol. Chem. 11 (2013) 7101–7107.
- [134] C. Lee, M.A. Gaston, A.A. Weiss, P. Zhang, Colorimetric viral detection based on sialic acid stabilized gold nanoparticles, Biosens. Bioelectron. 42 (2013) 236–241.
- [135] J. Phromjai, T. Mathuros, D. Phokharatkul, P. Prombun, R. Suebsing, A. Tuantranont, W. Kiatpathomchai, RT-LAMP detection of shrimp Taura syndrome virus (TSV) by combination with a nanogold-oligo probe, Aquac. Res. 46 (2015) 1902–1913.
- [136] M.M. Balbin, B. Lertanantawong, W. Suraruengchai, C.N. Mingala, Colorimetric detection of caprine arthritis encephalitis virus (CAEV) through loop-mediated isothermal amplification (LAMP) with gold nanoprobes, Small Rumin. Res. 147 (2017) 48–55.
 [137] T. Rowe, R.A. Abernathy, J. Hu-Primmer, W.W. Thompson, X. Lu, W. Lim, K.
- [137] T. Rowe, R.A. Abernathy, J. Hu-Primmer, W.W. Thompson, X. Lu, W. Lim, K. Fukuda, N.J. Cox, J.M. Katz, Detection of antibody to avian influenza A (H5N1) virus in human serum by using a combination of serologic assays, J. Clin. Microbiol. 37 (1999) 937–943.
- [138] X. Yu, Z.-L. Zhang, S.-Y. Zheng, Highly sensitive DNA detection using cascade amplification strategy based on hybridization chain reaction and enzymeinduced metallization, Biosens. Bioelectron. 66 (2015) 520–526.
- [139] C.-H. Zhou, J.-Y. Zhao, D.-W. Pang, Z.-L. Zhang, Enzyme-induced metallization as a signal amplification strategy for highly sensitive colorimetric detection of avian influenza virus particles, Anal. Chem. 86 (2014) 2752–2759.

- [140] Y.T. Kim, Y. Chen, J.Y. Choi, W.-J. Kim, H.-M. Dae, J. Jung, T.S. Seo, Integrated microdevice of reverse transcription-polymerase chain reaction with colorimetric immunochromatographic detection for rapid gene expression analysis of influenza A H1N1 virus, Biosens. Bioelectron. 33 (2012) 88–94.
- [141] S.G. Hwang, K. Ha, K. Guk, D.K. Lee, G. Eom, S. Song, T. Kang, H. Park, J. Jung, E.-K. Lim, Rapid and simple detection of Tamiflu-resistant influenza virus: Development of oseltamivir derivative-based lateral flow biosensor for pointof-care (POC) diagnostics, Sci. Rep. 8 (2018) 12999.
- [142] J. Wang, P. Zhang, C.M. Li, Y.F. Li, C.Z. Huang, A highly selective and colorimetric assay of lysine by molecular-driven gold nanorods assembly, Biosens. Bioelectron. 34 (2012) 197–201.
- [143] M. Mancuso, L. Jiang, E. Cesarman, D. Erickson, Multiplexed colorimetric detection of Kaposi's sarcoma associated herpesvirus and Bartonella DNA using gold and silver nanoparticles, Nanoscale 5 (2013) 1678–1686.
- [144] J. Lee, S.R. Ahmed, S. Oh, J. Kim, T. Suzuki, K. Parmar, S.S. Park, J. Lee, E.Y. Park, A plasmon-assisted fluoro-immunoassay using gold nanoparticle-decorated carbon nanotubes for monitoring the influenza virus, Biosens. Bioelectron. 64 (2015) 311–317.
- [145] Y.G. Kim, S. Moon, D.R. Kuritzkes, U. Demirci, Quantum dot-based HIV capture and imaging in a microfluidic channel, Biosens. Bioelectron. 25 (2009) 253–258.
- [146] X. Wang, X. Lou, Y. Wang, Q. Guo, Z. Fang, X. Zhong, H. Mao, Q. Jin, L. Wu, H. Zhao, J. Zhao, QDs-DNA nanosensor for the detection of hepatitis B virus DNA and the single-base mutants, Biosens. Bioelectron. 25 (2010) 1934–1940.
- [147] Y. Li, L. Jing, K. Ding, J. Gao, Z. Peng, Y. Li, L. Shen, M. Gao, Detection of Epstein-Barr virus infection in cancer by using highly specific nanoprobe based on dBSA capped CdTe quantum dots, RSC Adv. 4 (2014) 22545–22550.
- [148] L. Chen, X. Zhang, G. Zhou, X. Xiang, X. Ji, Z. Zheng, Z. He, H. Wang, Simultaneous determination of human enterovirus 71 and coxsackievirus B3 by dual-color quantum dots and homogeneous immunoassay, Anal. Chem. 84 (2012) 3200–3207.
- [149] W. Zhao, W.-P. Zhang, Z.-L. Zhang, R.-L. He, Y. Lin, M. Xie, H.-Z. Wang, D.-W. Pang, Robust and highly sensitive fluorescence approach for point-of-care virus detection based on immunomagnetic separation, Anal. Chem. 84 (2012) 2358–2365.
- [150] X. Xiang, L. Chen, Q. Zhuang, X. Ji, Z. He, Real-time luminescence-based colorimetric determination of double-strand DNA in droplet on demand, Biosens. Bioelectron. 32 (2012) 43–49.
- [151] S. Loyprasert-Thananimit, A. Saleedang, P. Deachamag, T. Waiyapoka, M. Neulplub, W. Chotigeat, Development of an immuno-based colorimetric assay for white spot syndrome virus, Biotechnol. Appl. Biochem. 61 (2014) 357–362.
- [152] R.L. Dean, Kinetic studies with alkaline phosphatase in the presence and absence of inhibitors and divalent cations, Biochem. Mol. Biol. Educ. 30 (2002) 401–407.
- [153] M.A. Reppy, B.A. Pindzola, Biosensing with polydiacetylene materials: structures, optical properties and applications, Chem. Commun. (2007) 4317–4338.
- [154] R. Jelinek, Colorimetric sensors for drug discovery and biomedical diagnostics, Drug Dev. Res. 50 (2000) 497–501.
- [155] P. Boullanger, D. Lafont, M.-N. Bouchu, L. Jiang, T. Liu, W. Lu, C.X. Guo, J. Li, The use of glycolipids inserted in color-changeable polydiacetylene vesicles, as targets for biological recognition, C. R. Chimie 11 (2008) 43–60.
- [156] J. Deng, Z. Sheng, K. Zhou, M. Duan, C. Yu, L. Jiang, Construction of effective receptor for recognition of avian influenza H5N1 protein HA1 by assembly of monohead glycolipids on polydiacetylene vesicle surface, Bioconjugate Chem. 20 (2009) 533–537.
- [157] P. Villalobos, M.I. Chávez, Y. Olguín, E. Sánchez, E. Valdés, R. Galindo, M.E. Young, The application of polymerized lipid vesicles as colorimetric biosensors for real-time detection of pathogens in drinking water, Electron. J. Biotechnol. [online] 15 (2012).
 [158] L. Jiang, J. Luo, W. Dong, C. Wang, W. Jin, Y. Xia, H. Wang, H. Ding, L. Jiang, H.
- [158] L. Jiang, J. Luo, W. Dong, C. Wang, W. Jin, Y. Xia, H. Wang, H. Ding, L. Jiang, H. He, Development and evaluation of a polydiacetylene based biosensor for the detection of H5 influenza virus, J. Virol. Methods 219 (2015) 38–45.
- [159] S. Song, K. Ha, K. Guk, S.-G. Hwang, J.M. Choi, T. Kang, P. Bae, J. Jung, E.-K. Lim, Colorimetric detection of influenza A (H1N1) virus by a peptidefunctionalized polydiacetylene (PEP-PDA) nanosensor, RSC Adv. 6 (2016) 48566–48570.
- [160] S.H. Hong, I. Ntai, A.D. Haimovich, N.L. Kelleher, F.J. Isaacs, M.C. Jewett, Cellfree protein synthesis from a release factor 1 deficient Escherichia coli activates efficient and multiple site-specific nonstandard amino acid incorporation, ACS Synth. Biol. 3 (2014) 398–409.
- [161] E. Karzbrun, A.M. Tayar, V. Noireaux, R.H. Bar-Ziv, Programmable on-chip DNA compartments as artificial cells, Science 345 (2014) 829–832.
- [162] J.M. Callura, C.R. Cantor, J.J. Collins, Genetic switchboard for synthetic biology applications, Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A. 109 (2012) 5850–5855.
- [163] M.K. Takahashi, J. Chappell, C.A. Hayes, Z.Z. Sun, J. Kim, V. Singhal, K.J. Spring, S. Al-Khabouri, C.P. Fall, V. Noireaux, R.M. Murray, J.B. Lucks, Rapidly characterizing the fast dynamics of RNA genetic circuitry with cell-free transcription-translation (TX-TL) systems, ACS Synth. Biol. 4 (2015) 503–515.
- [164] K. Pardee, A.A. Green, T. Ferrante, D.E. Cameron, A.D. Keyse, P. Yin, J.J. Collins, Paper-based synthetic gene networks, Cell 159 (2014) 940–954.

- [165] K. Pardee, A.A. Green, M.K. Takahashi, D. Braff, G. Lambert, J.W. Lee, T. Ferrante, D. Ma, N. Donghia, M. Fan, N.M. Daringer, I. Bosch, D.M. Dudley, D.H. O'Connor, L. Gehrke, J.J. Collins, Rapid, low-cost detection of Zika virus using programmable biomolecular components, Cell 165 (2016) 1255–1266.
- [166] S.V. Hamidi, H. Ghurchian, Colorimetric monitoring of rolling circle amplification for detection of H5N1 influenza virus using metal indicator, Biosens. Bioelectron. 72 (2015) 121–126.
- [167] R. Ostroff, A. Ettinger, H. La, M. Rihanek, L. Zalman, J. Meador III, A.K. Patick, S. Worland, B. Polisky, Rapid multiserotype detection of human rhinoviruses on optically coated silicon surfaces, J. Clin. Virol. 21 (2001) 105–117.
- [168] R. Jenison, M. Rihanek, B. Polisky, Use of a thin film biosensor for rapid visual detection of PCR products in a multiplex format, Biosens. Bioelectron. 16 (2001) 757–763.